
 

Memorandum 
 
To:         Mark Gaffino, Village President & Board of Trustees 
Cc:     Steven Bosco, Village Administrator  
From:  Brandon Tonarelli, Village Engineer 
  Brian Richter, Street Superintendent 
  John Laskowski, Public Works Director 
Date:  March 29, 2023 
Re:         Award Bid for Proposed 2023 Road Program 
 
On March 29, 2023, one sealed bid was received for the 2023 Road Program.  Geneva 
Construction Company was the low bidder in the amount of $2,164,938.79.  A summary 
of the bid is below and attached to this memorandum is the detailed bid tabulation.   
 

 
Geneva Construction                  

Company                               
PO Box 998                           

Aurora, IL 60507 Engineer's Estimate 
Base Bid $2,087,431.60 $1,918,285.85 
Alternate Bid $77,493.69 $74,313.60 
Total Bid $2,164,925.29* $1,992,599.45 

*actual value as calculated from unit prices 
The base project includes the pavement replacement of thirteen (13) streets for a total of 
2.81 miles of improvements.  The streets targeted for the 2023 Road Program are listed 
in the table below.  
 

# Street Name From To 
1 Carpenter Court Chesterfield Lane End 
2 Chesterfield Lane Graham Road End 
3 Erickson Court Stewart Avenue End 
4 Flynn Court Chesterfield Lane End 
5 Gorham Court Thompson Avenue End 
6 Graham Road Pine Creek Drive End 
7 Hamilton Lane Chesterfield Lane Chesterfield Lane 
8 Harding Court Thompson Avenue End 
9 Johnson Court Stewart Avenue End 

10 Pine Creek Drive Butterfield Road Feltes Lane 
11 Schneider Court Stewart Avenue End 
12 Stewart Avenue Pine Creek Drive Mitchell Road 
13 Thompson Avenue Pine Creek Drive Stewart Avenue 

 



In addition to the street improvements, three small, budgeted projects were included in 
the base bid in order to improve pricing for these projects.  The projects include the 
Tanner Trail Path Lowering, West Salt Dome Pavement Improvement, and the Orchard 
Gateway Sidewalk Improvement.   
 
Village Staff included the Pedestrian Signal at Randall Road & Dogwood-Ritter as an 
Alternate Bid within the road program in order to try to obtain better unit prices on the 
concrete, asphalt, and restoration portions of the work since this improvement has small 
quantities for these items which had led to high prices and/or limited interest when this 
project was previously bid.   
 
The low bid for the Base Bid came in $169,145.75 higher than the Engineer’s Estimate.    
The bid for the Alternate Bid came in $3,180.09 higher than the Engineer’s Estimate. The 
Base Bid and Alternate bid totals came in $172,339.34 higher than the Engineers 
Estimate.   The total funds budgeted for the projects in the draft 2023-24 budget are 
illustrated in the table below. 
 

Project  Budgeted Amount  
2023 Street Improvements  $1,900,000.00 
Tanner Trails Grading $20,000.00 
Pedestrian Traffic Signal $120,000.00 
West Salt Dome Paving $25,000.00 

Total $2,065,000.00 
 
Subtracting the total budgeted funds of $2,065,000.00 from the total project cost of 
$2,164,925.29 results in a differential of $99,925.29.   
 
After evaluating the contractor’s unit prices in comparison to the Engineers Estimate and 
past years’ bid tabulations it appears that the primary reason for the increased cost is 
attributed to the increased cost of concrete items.  The cost of the sidewalk replacement 
per square foot increased by $2.50/sf, which translates to a $53,652.50 contract cost. The 
curb replacement increased $13.00/lf, which translates to a $109,122.00 contract cost.  
These two costs combined explain the higher prices. When we investigated the issue 
further, both our consulting engineer and contractor collaborated to explain the concrete 
companies experienced an increased cost in materials, specifically the cost of cement. 
 
It is our understanding that there are a lot of paving contracts available to bid.  This may 
suggest why we only received one bid for the project this year.  While the Board has the 
option of rejecting this bid and re-bidding the project, pricing may increase and the project 
schedule will be delayed. Geneva Construction has successfully completed road 
programs in the Village of North Aurora in the past.  It would be the staff recommendation 
to award both the base bid and alternate bid to Geneva Construction in the amount of 
$2,164,925.29 since there is sufficient funding in the Capital Fund to fund the complete 
project. 
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